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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

June 1, 2010


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman) 








Suetta S. Scarbrough)




Greg Lawson)




Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




Kathy Kearney, Human Resources Manager



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Amanda Jarratt, Planning & Development Director




Richard Parnell, Public Works Director




John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director




Jeff Hinton, Police Chief




Gary Corbet, Fire Chief
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and Councilman Lawson opened the meeting with prayer.
Presentation of the 2009 Annual Report of the Halifax County Convention and Visitors Bureau (HCCVB)
Ms. Lori Medlin, President/CEO of the Halifax County Convention and Visitors Bureau, stated about three years ago, the City of Roanoke Rapids began collecting the one percent occupancy tax.  She indicated those funds are used to promote Roanoke Rapids and they are delighted to be a partner with Roanoke Rapids.  She indicated they are open to any ideas from the City on how they would like to spend these funds.  Ms. Medlin indicated that Jim Frazier, Chairman of the HCCVB Board of Directors, is also present tonight.  She presented to Council and the audience a DVD presentation of the 2009 Annual Report (a paper copy is also available in the Clerk’s Office).
Mayor Doughtie stated he would encourage Ms. Medlin and her organization to let the City know how we can help them.  He also thanked Jim Frazier for his many years of service on the Board. 

Ms. Medlin stated Jim’s term expires this month and he will be greatly missed.
Discussion Regarding Approval of Date for Special Meeting to Adopt FY 2010 – 2011 Budget
Following a brief discussion, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to hold a special meeting on Thursday, June 17, 2010 at 5:15 p.m. at City Hall in order to consider adoption of the FY 2010 – 2011 Budget.
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Update on Grant Award to the City of $850,000 Relating to a CDBG Project in the Vine Street Area
City Manager Sabiston stated we will have several items related to the oversight and administration of the Vine Street CDBG Project on the June 8 agenda for Council to consider.  He stated staff is scheduled to meet tomorrow with officials from the Housing Authority and the Department of Commerce to discuss these items.  
Planning & Development Director Jarratt explained that they are meeting to ensure that all paperwork related to the administration of the project is acceptable to the Department of Commerce.
Discussion Regarding Revisions to the City’s Nuisance Ordinance and Related Matters
City Manager Sabiston stated the proposed changes to the City’s nuisance ordinance were presented to Council about a month ago.  He stated there is a lot of information in the document and a lot of good changes.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated these changes are proposed to make the ordinance as specific and user-friendly as possible.  She indicated that the current ordinance is very general in nature.  She highlighted several of the major changes.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked how these ordinances are enforced.

Mrs. Jarratt stated they operate on a complaint basis.  She explained that once a complaint is received either an inspector from her office or a staff person from Public Works will go out and investigate the complaint.  She stated if the complaint is valid, the violation will be addressed with a letter giving the property owner a certain number of days to come into compliance.  

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if complaints are documented daily.

Mrs. Jarratt stated her department documents complaints on an inspection report and the Public Works Department also documents complaints.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if there is adequate staff to enforce this ordinance.  She stated staff has done an excellent job revising this ordinance but unless it is enforced, staff has wasted their time.

Mrs. Jarratt indicated that their call volume has increased this past month but that is typical for this time of year.  She stated grass cutting is a struggle for the Public Works Department.

Public Works Director Parnell stated as indicated in his departmental report for May, they sent out 87 letters for grass nuisance violations and 20 of those lots were cut by staff for failure to abate the violation.  He indicated that May is just the beginning.  He stated they will be going hard at it in June, July and August.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if the City is paid for cutting the grass if the property owner refuses to cut their grass.
Mr. Parnell stated we hope that they do.  He explained that they send out a bill to the property owner for three months and at the end of that time period, it is turned over 
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to the Tax Collector for a lien to be placed on the property.  He stated grass cutting is a full-time job in the Public Works Department.

Councilman Lawson asked Mr. Parnell if the City still issues municipal ordinance tickets.

Mr. Parnell stated yes.

Mayor Doughtie stated this is a lot of information.  He asked if Council wanted to wait until the July meeting to consider adoption.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he is ready now.

Councilman Lawson asked if the public had been made aware of the proposed changes.

Mrs. Jarratt indicated that RRSPIN and the Roanoke Rapids Herald posted a notice that copies of the changes were available in the Planning Department.  She indicated that several people have picked up copies.

It was the consensus of Council to place this item on the June 8 agenda for action.

Information Presented Relating to Insurance Quotes:  (A) Property/Liability and (B) Health Insurance
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report with Council:

MEMORANDUM
TO:                City Council

FROM:           City Manager

SUBJECT:       Insurance Quotes FY 10/11 – Property/Liability and Health

DATE:            5-28-10

Attached please find the recent quotes for property/liability coverage and health insurance coverage for the employees.  This year the staff aggressively pursued competitive quotes in all of these areas.  I have more detailed proposals in my office if you would like to review these proposals; however, at this time, I wanted to provide the City Council with the base quotes so that you could begin your review.  I will make my recommendations for each line of coverage before the regular meeting on June 8 and that recommendation is not part of this memorandum.
I am still reviewing the quotes and checking references on the individual carriers.  Also, I am asking an employee committee to review the healthcare quotes and to provide comments to me so that I may factor that into my recommendation to the City Council.  My first concern is good, quality coverage and my second concern is price.  I believe the City has a great opportunity to net some substantial savings this year in the insurance coverage.  The quotes are summarized below:
I.  Property/Liability

Present Coverage

Annual Payment
Argonaut (Millennium)
$156,891









Increase/Decrease from
*New Quotes

Annual Payment

            This Year

Travelers


$138,923


$17,968 decrease
Argonaut


$149,930


$  6,961 decrease

Berkley


$162,029


$  5,138 increase
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*The present year coverage did not include coverage for the RR Theatre (it was the responsibility of the tenant).  The new quotes from Travelers and Argonaut include coverage for property and liability losses for the RR Theatre.  The Berkley quote does not include the RR Theatre.

II. Healthcare Insurance





      Annual Payment
Present Coverage

(for 164 FT employees)
BlueCross BlueShield
$890,795
(70/30-$2,500 Ded.)





      Annual Payment

Increase/Decrease from
*New Quotes

(for 164 FT employees)

            This Year

BlueCross BlueShield
$826,225


$  64,570 decrease
(80/20-$2,000 Ded.)
First Carolina Care

$733,552


$157,243 decrease
(80/20-$2,000 Ded.)

Carolina Health Alliance
$869,186


$  21,609 decrease**

*Staff has obtained four quotes or renewal quotes from each carrier for health insurance which are attached hereto.  The quotes are for (1) 70/30 coverage with a $2,500 deductible; (2) 70/30 coverage with a $2,000 deductible; (3) 80/20 coverage with a $2,500 deductible and (4) 80/20 coverage with a $2,000 deductible.  Other differences in coverage and deductibles are summarized on the spreadsheet.

**Carolina Health Alliance offers a plan that allows for an end-of-the-year rebate if premium costs are greater than actual expenditures.  This rebate amount can vary every year from $0 to as much as approximately $80,000 depending on the healthcare costs for the City for the year.  The average amount of a first year rebate according to CHA is 5% to 10% of the total premium.

NOTE:  Once a selection of carriers is made at the regular meeting for the health insurance coverage, I would like the opportunity to use a portion of the net savings to better enhance certain areas of coverage so that the City’s healthcare is not only better than in previous years but also more affordable.

All other coverage for life, dental, eye and workers compensation have been reviewed and will be considered after the chosen healthcare is selected by City Council.

(Referenced summaries are on file in the Human Resources Department.)
Mr. Sabiston stated Human Resources Manager Kearney has done a great job with this and has scheduled a meeting for this Thursday from 1:30 to 4:00 p.m. for Council and the employee committee to hear presentations from each of the health insurance companies.
Update on City Grant(s) Activity
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the update of the following grants and special projects included in Council’s packet (copy on file in Clerk’s Office):
· Golden Leaf Foundation Main Street Revitalization Program Grant
· Energy Efficiency Grant for Municipal Buildings (Recovery Fund)

· Rochelle Park Adopt-A-Trail Grant

· Wal-Mart Grant for Canal Half Marathon

· Lowes Grant Aquatic Center Revitalization Project

· LED Street Light Pilot Project

· NCDDA Façade Grant

· EZ Strengthening Public Library Collections Grant

· USDA and Recovery Act Funding

· Assistance to Firefighters Grant (AFG)

15510
Mr. Sabiston indicated that Chris Wicker received some good feedback on the USDA grants.
Departmental Reports
Public Works Department
Public Works Director Parnell highlighted his report indicating the contractor completed the repair of the second list of potholes that consisted of 81 locations at a cost of $9,170.  He stated Requests for Qualifications (RFQ) for the transfer station were sent out and will be accepted until June 25.  He stated they will begin spraying for mosquitoes on June 8.
Councilman Ferebee asked if the 81 locations of potholes were the majority of potholes or is there another list.

Mr. Parnell stated they just submitted the third list to the contractor.  
Mayor Doughtie stated in the discussion earlier about grass cutting, Mr. Parnell indicated they send out letters.  He asked how he and City Council members should respond to complaints about properties that the City or State may own such as the grass on 10th Street and grass in ditches.
City Manager Sabiston stated we cut it.  He stated if people are complaining that we are not cutting it quick enough that is because it has to funnel through staff and obviously the rain this time of year will make it grow more.

Mayor Doughtie asked about a ditch coming off of a State road.  He asked if the ditch would be considered a City or State ditch.

Mr. Parnell stated it may not be a City ditch but once it leaves the DOT right-of-way and carries storm drainage for the City, it is our responsibility.  He stated the State only mows four times a year.  He stated it has been a tradition that the City mows the main corridors coming into the City to keep it looking nice.  Mr. Parnell stated this may not happen as often as some people would like for it to happen.

Mayor Doughtie stated most of the people think that if a street is inside the City’s limits that it belongs to the City.  He stated most people do not know that Julian Allsbrook Highway, Roanoke Avenue and 10th Street are State roads.

Councilman Ferebee asked if we could control when the State mows the four times each year.

Mr. Parnell stated no but we do coordinate with them so we will know when to mow.  He stated Halifax County is a large county and they contract that work out.  He stated his department cuts rights-of-way once a month.

City Manager Sabiston stated we could post on our website a list of the State roads and the phone number for the local DOT office.  He stated it is important for people to know that we have our hands full keeping our own property mowed.
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Councilwoman Scarbrough asked why the mowing on 10th Street stops just past the Patriotic fence.  She stated they mow in front of the fence but stop on the other side and the grass is very high from that point to Holmes Auto Sales.
Mr. Parnell stated he is not sure if we are the ones mowing that area.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated the inmates are mowing it.

Mr. Parnell stated they may be mowing just in front of the Patriotic fence so people can see the messages posted on it.
Police Department
Police Chief Hinton reported that during the month of May the detectives were involved in 94 cases and cleared 50 of them.  He stated the uniform division answered 259 calls and the Animal Control Officer answered 133 calls and picked up 41 animals.  Chief Hinton stated a community watch meeting was held on May 20 with Mrs. Jarratt as guest speaker.
Fire Department
Fire Chief Corbet reported that his department logged 475 man-hours of training last month and conducted 52 fire prevention inspections and re-inspections.  He stated they also hosted the Halifax County Firefighters Association meeting and dinner at Kirkwood Adams Community.  He thanked the Parks & Recreation Department for their assistance with the building.  Chief Corbet stated they also provided services for the Festival of the Roanoke, for the smokehouse at the mall on Public Safety Day and for fire prevention presentations at Manning School.
Parks & Recreation Department
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that the outdoor pools will open on June 12.  He stated the Roanoke Valley Swim Team will begin practice soon.  He stated participation in this sport has really increased.  He stated Chase Given will be performing during Fridays in the Park on June 18 and Project Graduation for Roanoke Rapids High School will be held at the T. J. Davis gym on June 11.  Mr. Simeon stated he would like to publicly thank the Roanoke Rapids High School Art Club for the mural they painted at the Aquatic Center.  He stated they did a fantastic job.  He encouraged Council members to stop by and see it.
Planning & Development Department
Planning & Development Director Jarratt reported that the total value of building permits issued last month was $637,000.  She stated they are reviewing site plans for Victory Baptist Church, Cash & Carry and Creekside Animal Hospital.  She stated two homes were demolished last month and five unsafe buildings were demolished voluntarily.  Mrs. Jarratt stated 27 junked or abandoned vehicles were removed.  She reported that the enforcement of the recently adopted internet café ordinance has been going well with the cooperation of the Police Department.  
Councilman Bobbitt asked if any new internet cafés had opened since the ordinance went into effect.

Mrs. Jarratt stated no but indicated that one company requested a copy of the ordinance.
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City Manager
City Manager Sabiston stated he will provide his written report next week but wanted to make the Council aware of a meeting he had this morning with one of the Masons involved in last year’s Christmas Parade.  He stated the Masons would like to put on this year’s parade, and we will be meeting with them again later this summer.
Finance Department

Finance Director Hite reported that preliminary numbers show year-to-date revenues exceeding expenditures by $1,218,000.  She stated the percentage of actual money collected of the FY 10 adopted budget figure for the year stands at 89.5%.  She stated 81.5% of our operating expenditures have been utilized through the current month.  Ms. Hite indicated that sales tax is down 14.58% compared to this time last year.  She stated we have collected 99.6% of the budgeted figure for ad valorem taxes.
Councilman Ferebee asked how this tax collection percentage compares to past years.

Ms. Hite stated it is better than last year.
Human Resources Department
Human Resources Manager Kearney reported that we have only one vacancy and it is for a full-time street maintenance worker.  She stated she has received 25 applications to date.  She stated she has been busy meeting with insurance vendors and encouraged Council members to call her with any questions about the insurance spreadsheets in their packets.  Ms. Kearney stated she is continuing with the BARC patrol.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for June 8, 2010
There were no questions concerning the draft agenda for next Tuesday’s regular meeting.
Miscellaneous
Councilman Bobbitt stated he has been reading on the internet about the LED lighting and found that it does not put out the same candle power.

Public Works Director Parnell stated that is one of the things Dominion is finding out.  He stated they do not have a good handle on the LED lighting.  He stated although it is more energy efficient, it will not be brighter.  He stated due to this and the fact that the fixture cost will not be absorbed, this project is on hold.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

APPROVED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON:  7/13/10
